

# **The Favor Factory**

President Trump's Interior Department Is Benefiting Past Political Donors and Lobbying Clients

By Jenny Rowland and Marc Rehmann August 2018



# The Favor Factory

President Trump's Interior Department Is Benefiting Past Political Donors and Lobbying Clients

By Jenny Rowland and Marc Rehmann August 2018

### Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 4 The Trump administration's weakened ethics policies
- 6 The favor factory delivers for former clients and political donors
- 9 Spotlight: Deputy Secretary Bernhardt's revolving door
- 16 How the favor factory stays under the radar
- 18 The role of congressional oversight
- 20 Conclusion
- 20 About the authors
- 20 Acknowledgments
- 21 Endnotes

## Introduction and summary

On August 3, 2017, Secretary of the Interior Ryan Zinke spent his afternoon and evening with David Lesar, the chairman of oil services giant Halliburton. The two men met in Zinke's lavish Interior Department offices, toured the Lincoln Memorial together, and then had dinner at a popular Washington, D.C., beer garden.1

The details of Zinke and Lesar's conversations are not yet known, but according to a participant in the day's meetings, the main topic was not energy policy or oil production but instead a real estate deal in Whitefish, Montana, that would reportedly deliver private financial benefits to both men.<sup>2</sup> The real estate deal; Zinke's alleged use of public office for personal financial gain; and the question of whether Halliburton has improperly benefited from Lesar's financial ties to Zinke have rightly attracted the scrutiny of watchdog groups, congressional investigators, and Interior's inspector general.<sup>3</sup>

Both Zinke and Lesar have acknowledged the real estate deal and meeting in the secretary's office, and they have dismissed any wrongdoings.<sup>4</sup> However, the emerging scandal may be part of a string of questionable decisions rather than an isolated incident. The Center for American Progress reviewed financial and lobbying disclosure forms of Trump administration officials, as well as Interior Department decisions, media reports, and other government records. The findings indicate that President Donald Trump's Interior Department may be establishing a standard of behavior that hands out favorable decisions—which may carry substantial financial benefits—to political patrons and past clients of senior political appointees in the Department of the Interior (DOI). In some cases, by doing so, the department has dismissed ethical norms. This pattern of behavior mirrors the culture of corruption that has taken root in President Trump's White House, at former Administrator Scott Pruitt's Environmental Protection Agency, and in other Trump administration cabinet agencies.<sup>5</sup>

Zinke's own behaviors and actions—from his real estate deal with Lesar to his mixing of political, personal, and government business on taxpayer-funded trips—create an ethically questionable culture within the Department of the Interior's leadership. Yet it is Zinke's deputy secretary, David Bernhardt—previously a lobbyist on issues he now oversees—who appears to be a central figure in a carefully constructed clientelistic system for dispensing political favors. The authors of this report characterize this system as the Interior Department's "favor factory."

Bernhardt, who led then-President-elect Trump's transition team for the Department of the Interior, first served in the Interior Department as a political appointee in the administration of former President George W. Bush. He served as senior aide to then-Interior Secretary Gale Norton before being promoted to serve as the Interior Department's top lawyer. As solicitor, Bernhardt authored several controversial legal opinions, including ones that made it more difficult to designate endangered species.<sup>7</sup> After leaving the department in 2009, Bernhardt rejoined the Washington, D.C., office of Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck, where he lobbied for mining companies, oil and gas companies, powerful water users in the West, and other groups that have a financial interest in decisions that are made by the Department of the Interior. In August 2017, he was sworn in as Interior's deputy secretary.

This report will explore three notable features of the favor factory at the Interior Department. First, it will examine how Trump administration political appointees at the Interior Department can exploit weakened federal ethics guidelines to work in positions where they can deliver favorable decisions to past clients and mask their portfolio of responsibilities from public inspection. Second, it will analyze recent Interior Department decisions that are favorable to past clients of former lobbyists and litigants who are working in Trump's Department of the Interior. Finally, the report will examine some of the operational characteristics of the Interior Department's favor factory that mask it from public view.

This report does not make any claims that Trump administration officials at the Interior Department have violated any federal laws or regulations; rather, it describes the contours of what is currently known and not known about the Trump administration's practices at the Department of the Interior. For example, the report lists four past clients of Deputy Secretary Bernhardt who have received or stand to receive financial benefits from specific decisions by the Trump administration's Interior Department. These decisions merit scrutiny by

congressional investigators in order to determine whether they were made in accordance with federal ethics and conflict of interest statutes and regulations. In addition, the report includes a "watch list," which details other past clients of Bernhardt who have significant policy and business interests before the Interior Department. Congressional oversight committees should carefully monitor the deputy secretary's engagement on these matters in order to ensure compliance with his recusals and ethics agreement.

The importance of strong congressional oversight of the Trump administration's Interior Department cannot be overstated. The DOI Office of the Inspector General (OIG) and the U.S. Office of Special Counsel have already opened 11 investigations of Secretary Zinke's actions, yet the 115th Congress has failed to hold a single hearing on possible ethical lapses by political appointees in Trump's Interior Department.<sup>8</sup> This failure by the Republican-led Congress to hold the executive branch accountable raises the risk that the Interior Department will once again endure the kind of scandal, scientific misconduct, and ethical violations that consumed the department during the George W. Bush administration.<sup>9</sup> To avoid this outcome, congressional oversight committees should immediately begin to gather additional information, to request records, and to conduct interviews that can illuminate the operation of Interior's favor factory.

In addition to conducting its oversight responsibilities, Congress should take legislative action to tighten ethics standards and to strengthen enforcement of conflict of interest laws. In particular, CAP recommends that Congress:

- 1. Strengthen formal ethics standards for individuals working in the executive branch.
- 2. Strengthen the Lobbying Disclosure Act by amending it to require lobbyists to provide more detailed information when filling out disclosure forms.
- 3. Increase funding for Interior's Office of the Inspector General in order to ensure proper oversight of the department.
- Require better records retention policies within the Interior Department and modernize the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA).

Enacting these standards and conducting rigorous independent oversight will strengthen the public's trust in the Department of the Interior, safeguard the country's public lands from special interests, and ensure that the agency's decisions are made in a manner that serves the public interest.

# The Trump administration's weakened ethics policies

Upon taking office in 2009, then-President Barack Obama issued sweeping ethics and revolving door restrictions to be imposed on officials seeking to serve in his administration. 10 His executive order was largely inspired by ethical lapses that defined the Bush administration's Department of the Interior, including allegations of financial self-dealing, meddling with scientific findings, and the aftermath of the Jack Abramoff scandal.<sup>11</sup>

On January 28, 2017, President Donald Trump signed his own executive order on ethics. At first glance, it appears that the order is complementary to Obama's ambitions to curb conflicts of interests within the administration. 12 Both executive orders include "reverse revolving door" restrictions on those entering an administration: All appointees must pledge to recuse themselves from official actions that would directly and substantially affect their former employers or clients of the last two years.

However, Trump's executive order removed a critical provision: banning individuals from seeking or accepting employment with any executive agency that they lobbied within the previous two years. 13 David Bernhardt—who, until 2017, worked as a lobbyist and chairman for Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck's natural resources department—was among the individuals who benefited from Trump's elimination of the two-year lobbying ban. Bernhardt now serves as deputy secretary of the Interior. The removal of the Obama-era provision allows people like Bernhardt, who have years of experience in the private and public sectors, to be able to oversee policies at the Department of the Interior that could benefit former clients.

President Trump's order also differs from Obama's in two other important ways. First, it fails to clearly state who is charged with overseeing that mandated recusals take place. Unlike the Obama administration, Trump has failed to appoint an "ethics czar" or to implement a procedure ensuring all potential conflicts of interests

are understood by newly appointed officials. 14 Secondly, while both orders include exception waivers for some individuals, Trump's removes a transparency provision that allows the public to know who has received such waivers.<sup>15</sup>

TABLE 1 Obama and Trump administration ethics policies differ in three key ways

	Obama administration	Trump administration
Lobbyists	Lobbyists cannot seek or accept employment with any executive agency that they lobbied in the prior two years.	Lobbyists are allowed to work in agencies that they lobbied the prior two years.
Waivers	The Office of Management and Budget director or his or her designee can grant a waiver if certain factors are satisfied.	The president or his or her designee can grant waiver and does not have to list the factors.
Waiver transparency	The director of the Office of Government Ethics must provide compliance reports to the president and in an annual public report.	Public reports on who is receiving a waiver and why is not required.

 $Source: Kenneth\ A.\ Gross\ and\ others, "President\ Trump\ Issues\ Executive\ Order\ Requiring\ Ethics\ Pledge,"\ Skadden,\ January\ 31,\ 2017,\ available\ at the president\ President\$ https://www.skadden.com/insights/publications/2017/01/president-trump-issues-executive-order; Covington and Burling LLP, "Dealing with Trump Administration Appointees? Watch Out for These Major New Restrictions in the 'Drain the Swamp' Executive Order' January 31, 2017, available at https://www.cov.com/-/media/files/corporate/publications/2017/01/dealing\_with\_trump\_administration\_appointees\_watch\_out\_ for\_these\_major\_new\_restrictions.pdf.

# The favor factory delivers for former clients and political donors

Secretary Zinke's eagerness to take actions that benefit political patrons and personal friends sets a negative example for other senior Interior Department officials, who may in turn follow his lead. Zinke's subordinates, for example, might interpret the Interior Secretary's questionable business interactions with the chairman of Halliburton as a sign that it is permissible to blur the line between official business and one's personal financial gain. Likewise, Zinke's decision to take a private chartered flight after giving a speech to the Vegas Golden Knights hockey team which is owned by a political donor to Zinke's past congressional campaign—might suggest to Interior Department officials that government resources can be used to reward political campaign supporters. In fact, many political pundits consider unethical behavior at top to be contagious. 16 The Interior Department's inspector general found that the trip, which cost taxpayers upwards of \$12,000 and did not relate to the department's business, "could have been avoided." Furthermore, although the Trump administration's Interior Department has made numerous decisions that financially benefit the hunting and gun industries, Secretary Zinke's failed to disclose that he was a shareholder in a firearms company, PROOF Research Inc., conveying a lack of respect for federal financial disclosure requirements. 18

Indeed, the Department of the Interior's culture now reflects Zinke's poor example, and senior political appointees appear to be permitted to work on policy matters that could benefit former clients and employers. These close personal and professional connections to senior Interior Department officials may allow former employers to have direct access to decision-makers that the average citizen does not have. For example:

 The department's senior deputy director for intergovernmental and external affairs, Benjamin Cassidy, is a former National Rifle Association (NRA) lobbyist and has since participated in a number of positive decisions for his former employer of seven years. In one example, according to Secretary Zinke's public calendar, Cassidy participated in a "Monument After Action Meeting" in December 2017, about two weeks after the Trump administration eliminated

huge portions of the Bears Ears and Grand Staircase-Escalante national monuments. Earlier that year as an NRA lobbyist, Cassidy lobbied on a bill that would have prevented presidents from designating national monuments without approval from Congress and state legislatures. Cassidy has not responded to media requests about these reports.<sup>19</sup>

- Doug Domenech, assistant secretary of the interior for insular areas, met with his former employer, the Koch-linked Texas Public Policy Foundation (TPPF), while the company was involved in legal action against the department. Six months after their meeting, TPPF announced that it had settled its lawsuit with the Interior Department, calling it a "major win." The Interior Department insists that the meetings were "primarily social in nature"; however, public scheduling calendars show they concerned policy. Domenech reported the meetings to ethics officials, and the department is addressing the matter internally, according to an Interior Department spokesperson.<sup>20</sup>
- Zinke's senior adviser for Alaska Affairs, Steve Wackowski, was formerly employed by two Alaska companies now tied to a group that is seeking DOI approval to conduct seismic studies for oil and gas drilling in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge. Wackowski has not commented on media reports on this topic.21

The Interior Department's recent handling of American Indian gaming decisions is also illuminating. In 2017, the department signaled that it would approve, through its normal process, an application by two tribal nations in Connecticut—the Mashantucket Pequot and Mohegan tribes—to build a new casino. MGM Resorts, however, which is building its own casino nearby in Massachusetts, opposes the tribes' plans. In early September 2017, lobbyists for MGM Resorts and one of its lobbying firms, Ballard Partners, joined Secretary Zinke for drinks on his balcony. Two weeks later, the Interior Department said that it would not approve the tribes' casino proposal.<sup>22</sup> Records also show that Deputy Secretary Bernhardt and Associate Deputy Secretary James Cason had numerous meetings with MGM's lobbyists, including former Interior Secretary Gale Norton.<sup>23</sup> Though Bernhardt has brushed off the meeting with Norton as merely a "social visit," his former lobbying firm also represents MGM, and per his ethics agreement, he is barred from participating in particular matters with which he was involved while working for his previous employer.<sup>24</sup> When asked

by reporters, both Cason and Interior Department spokespersons declined to comment on the informal meetings with MGM.<sup>25</sup> After media reports emerged about Zinke, Bernhardt, and Cason's apparent intervention on behalf of MGM Resorts, the Interior Department allowed the gaming proposal from the Mohegan tribe to move forward—but not that of the Mashantucket Pequot, leaving the tribe's casino in limbo for the time being.<sup>26</sup>

# Spotlight: Deputy Secretary Bernhardt's revolving door

Deputy Secretary of the Interior David Bernhardt's alleged involvement in a gaming decision that affected a client of his former firm appears to fit a pattern that merits closer scrutiny.

Bernhardt was nominated to serve as Interior's deputy secretary in April 2017, confirmed by the U.S. Senate in July 2017, and formally sworn in on August 1, 2017.<sup>27</sup> A mainstay in Washington political circles, he has spent the last quarter century working on Capitol Hill, in the executive branch, and in the lobbying industry.

As second in command at the Department of the Interior, the deputy secretary is considered both the chief financial officer and chief operating officer of a nearly 70,000-employee agency.<sup>28</sup> In his current position, Bernhardt oversees major expenditures, scientific integrity, and the department's ethics team. He also has been assigned management of several projects that are of high priority for Secretary Zinke, such as overhauling sage-grouse management plans, opening the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge to drilling, and reducing regulatory oversight of the oil and gas industry. Notwithstanding his sweeping responsibilities, Bernhardt pledged to recuse himself from working on particular matters involving 26 parties for a period of at least one year—and, in the case of 22 of these parties, for a period of two years.<sup>29</sup>

As a practical matter, the breadth of business interests that Bernhardt's past clients have before the Interior Department make it difficult for the deputy secretary to effectively eliminate any real or perceived conflicts of interest in the performance of his duties. Indeed, this review of recent Interior Department decisions identifies at least three instances—in addition to MGM resorts—in which past clients of Bernhardt have gained specific, favorable outcomes from the Department of the Interior. The Department of the Interior's press office failed to provide comment to CAP on this matter. It is vitally important that Congress conduct thorough investigations of these incidents in order to ensure that the deputy secretary is abiding by his recusals.

#### Cadiz Inc.

From 2010 through late 2016, private water company Cadiz Inc. paid Bernhardt and his former firm \$2.75 million for legal and lobbying services.<sup>30</sup> During the period in which Bernhardt was working for Cadiz, the company was seeking federal and state approvals of a controversial project to pump groundwater from an aquifer underneath the Mojave Desert and pipe it to cities in Southern California. Scientists warn that the proposed project would cause severe damage to the Mojave National Preserve and Mojave Trails National Monument.<sup>31</sup>

After failing to receive necessary approvals from the Obama administration, the Cadiz project's prospects looked bleak. That changed following the 2016 elections, when the project landed on a list of priority projects reportedly put together by Trump's transition team—on which Bernhardt occupied a leadership position. Shortly afterward, Cadiz's stock rose to its highest level in nearly a decade.<sup>32</sup> In May 2017, the Interior Department began issuing orders to clear the way for the Cadiz project to go through, and in September 2017, the DOI Office of the Solicitor issued a favorable legal opinion that allowed the project to move forward.<sup>33</sup> Subsequently, in October 2017, the Bureau of Land Management reversed an Obama-era decision and determined that Cadiz does not need Interior Department approval to build its pipeline.<sup>34</sup> Bernhardt claims that he was not involved in the Cadiz decision and will not personally benefit from the change in policy.35

According to Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) filings, Bernhardt's former lobbying firm is promised an additional 200,000 shares of Cadiz stock if the company makes progress toward completing the project.<sup>36</sup>

### Garrison Diversion Conservancy District

Bernhardt received over \$5,000 for legal services he provided to the Garrison Diversion Conservancy District (Garrison) as recently as 2016. In 2017, his former law firm received \$30,000 for its lobbying efforts, and it has received \$40,000 in 2018 so far.<sup>37</sup>

In January 2016, the water district hired Bernhardt to assist with a plan that would supplement water supplies in the Red River Valley by using the McClusky Canal to draw Missouri River water.<sup>38</sup> The project has faced severe environmental and budgeting opposition.<sup>39</sup> In early 2017—around the same time Bernhardt was nominated as deputy secretary—Garrison hired Brownstein as a lobbying firm.

Prior records show that, in April 2017, Bernhardt spoke to Garrison's board of directors at a meeting, alongside two Brownstein lobbyists who were registered on behalf of the water district.<sup>40</sup> On July 24, 2017, two days after the Senate approved Bernhardt's nomination, Garrison affirmed that it was formally requesting permission from the Interior Department to use the McClusky Canal to draw Missouri River water. 41 When Bernhardt was sworn in on August 1, 2017, he vowed to recuse himself from matters dealing with Garrison until just August 2018, despite having worked on its behalf up until his confirmation.<sup>42</sup>

Garrison's water project had been considered discarded until Donald Trump took office, but news outlets are now reporting that optimism is building among officials on the project.<sup>43</sup> One member of the water project's board, Ken Vein, said, "We want to have a substantial start now while we're dealing with the current administration."44 The company also has been granted access to Secretary Zinke. In October 2017, members of the Garrison Diversion Conservancy District met with Zinke in Washington, D.C., and in May 2018, Zinke made a visit to North Dakota to see their facilities. 45 In 2018, Brownstein increased its monthly retainer fee from \$3,500 to \$10,000, citing, "Our firm has professionals who have held leadership positions at the Department of the Interior ... Many of the decision makers in the agencies are former co-workers and colleagues."46 Congress should conduct proper oversight in order to ensure that the deputy secretary is abiding by his recusals and that his former firm has not been given favorable access to Interior Department decision-makers.

#### Eni Petroleum

In his paperwork, Bernhardt recuses himself from working on issues related to the oil and gas company Eni Petroleum.<sup>47</sup>

In April 2017, President Trump issued an executive order overturning the protections that former President Obama had put on Arctic waters. 48 In August 2017, David Bernhardt was sworn in and recused himself from participating in matters related to Eni Petroleum; three months later, the oil and gas giant became the first company approved to drill in federal Arctic waters since 2015.<sup>49</sup> On December 24, 2017, in an email to a reporter, Interior Press Secretary Heather Swift stated that employees from the Bureau of Safety and Environmental Enforcement (BSEE) were "working through Christmas to get Eni permitted [for Arctic drilling]," noting that it would be a "nice Christmas present."50

The suggestion that Eni's permit was rushed to completion over a federal holiday raises questions of whether additional taxpayer dollars were expended on the permit—for example, on overtime and/or on keeping offices open—and whether Bernhardt had any role in encouraging that extraordinary measures be taken to expedite the permit. These are questions that congressional investigators should explore.

#### Watch list

In addition to previous clients who have received favorable decisions on particular matters before the Department of the Interior, CAP's analysis identified several additional past clients of Bernhardt who have benefited from policy decisions made by the Trump administration. Congressional oversight committees should ensure that these entities do not yield improper influence, and they should carefully monitor Bernhardt's engagement with these past clients. Several pending FOIA requests may provide further insight into the contact these past Bernhardt clients have had with the Interior Department.

#### State of Alaska

In 2014, Bernhardt represented the state of Alaska in a lawsuit against the Interior Department that aimed to force the Obama administration to allow new seismic exploration in the coastal plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, with the ultimate goal of allowing oil drilling in the Arctic Refuge.<sup>51</sup> In 2015, a U.S. District Court judge ruled against the state of Alaska. 52 Bernhardt and his firm were paid upwards of \$250,000 for their work.<sup>53</sup>

Less than two weeks after Bernhardt was sworn in as deputy secretary, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service wrote a draft memo that would change three decades of precedent and allow seismic testing in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge.<sup>54</sup> In December 2017, President Trump signed a sweeping tax measure into law, which included a provision that directs the interior secretary to create and

administer a program to develop, produce, and lease the Arctic Refuge Coastal Plain for oil drilling.55 Bernhardt appears to be personally and directly involved in the Trump administration's efforts to rush its approval of seismic and drilling activities in the refuge, as indicated by repeated comments in the media about the environmental review process and personal meetings with senior officials from the state of Alaska.56

Despite representing Alaska in its push to drill the Arctic Refuge, Bernhardt did not recuse himself from continuing to work on matters that benefit this former client.

### Cobalt International Energy

Between 2010 and 2013, Bernhardt lobbied and provided legal services for oil exploration company Cobalt International Energy. His lobbying firm was paid almost \$2 million by the company during those years. 57 As of 2017, Cobalt still employs the lobbying company at which Bernhardt was a partner; Brownstein provides counsel for Cobalt regarding leasing and development on the outer continental shelf.

Cobalt has benefitted from the administration's focus on offshore drilling as well as a number of pro-oil and pro-gas decisions, including the rollback of a ban on new offshore drilling off the coasts of Florida and California and an expansion of drilling in the Gulf of Mexico and in the Atlantic, Pacific, and Arctic oceans. 58 The company also presumably benefits from the weakening of rules put in place following the Deepwater Horizon catastrophe, including a proposed rule that would replace independent inspections of safety equipment with industry-led inspections, as well as one that would roll back safety test and data-reporting requirements. 59

### Noble Energy

Bernhardt provided legal services to Noble Energy, a petroleum and natural gas production and exploration company, and he listed them as a source of more than \$5,000 in annual income—from which he would recuse himself.<sup>60</sup>

The company recently announced that it is selling off its Gulf of Mexico oil holdings but continues to hold federal oil and gas leases in the West.<sup>61</sup>

Lobbying information from the Center for Responsive Politics shows that, in recent years, Noble Energy has frequently lobbied the Interior Department on issues relating both to oil and gas permitting and to the greater sage-grouse. Both issues are now under Bernhardt's oversight.<sup>62</sup>

#### Westlands Water District

From 2011 through 2016, Bernhardt served as both a lobbyist and lawyer for Westlands, the largest agricultural water district in the nation, and his former lobbying firm continues to represent them.<sup>63</sup> While Bernhardt deregistered as a lobbyist in November 2016, he continued to do consulting work for Westlands.<sup>64</sup> The district paid him more than \$20,000 for his work. Overall, from 2011 through 2016, more than one-third of the \$3 million that Westlands spent on lobbying went to Bernhardt's former firm.<sup>65</sup> Of the nearly \$900,000 Westlands has spent on lobbying since early 2017, more than half has gone to Bernhardt's former firm.<sup>66</sup>

While Bernhardt was litigating on behalf of Westlands, he unsuccessfully sued the Interior Department and the National Marine Fisheries Service, the latter of which sought to prevent Westlands from pumping water from the San Francisco Bay Delta into the water district.<sup>67</sup> At issue in that case was the protection of species listed as threatened or endangered under the Endangered Species Act, such as the winter-run Sacramento River chinook salmon, the delta smelt, and the southern resident orca.<sup>68</sup> Now, Bernhardt is running point for the department's weakening of the Endangered Species Act, a law which he has described as an "unnecessary regulatory burden."69

One of Westlands' top priorities is to enlarge the Shasta Dam in the Sacramento Valley. The project would come at the expense of wildlife and recreationists, and it would potentially violate the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act. Advocacy groups have already filed suit over the project's threats to endangered salamanders. 70 Earlier this year, the Interior Department said in a statement to the Los Angeles Times that its ethics officers had reviewed Bernhardt's agreement with the department and advised that it does not require his recusal from decisions on the Shasta Dam.<sup>71</sup> Congress should scrutinize Bernhardt's recusals and whether it is appropriate for him to participate in discussions surrounding the enlargement of the Shasta Dam.72

In addition, just 13 days after Bernhardt's ethics recusal from Westlands expired, Secretary Zinke tapped his deputy to oversee a project that aims to determine water delivery to California's Central Valley Project and maximize water supply deliveries to irrigations districts south of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta which includes Westlands.73

## How the favor factory stays under the radar

Secretary Zinke's Interior Department's coziness with the special interests it is supposed to be regulating contributes to a culture of corruption that is both troubling and largely masked from public view.

Political staff at the department appear to be avoiding the creation of paper trails, delaying document productions, and shielding their actions from public inspection. The calendars of senior Interior Department officials, for example, are public documents that, by law, must be released. The release of these calendars, however, is consistently delayed—some, like that of acting Solicitor Daniel Jorjani, have not been posted since May 2017. Furthermore, the calendars often lack basic information about the purpose of meetings, the topics discussed, or whom the officials are meeting with.<sup>74</sup>

In addition, some of the publicly released calendars of senior Interior Department officials contain information that conflicts with other documents released under the FOIA, which suggests that calendar documents are being manipulated or sanitized for public release. For example, emails from Secretary Zinke's scheduler show that he met with Halliburton representatives on August 3, 2017, but the entry on his official calendar is marked only as "HOLD." A CNN investigation showed that Zinke has been omitting details about some meetings from his official calendar. For example, when he held a meeting in Alaska, Zinke failed to disclose that he was joined by lobbyists from a firm representing the North Slope Borough mayor's office in a lawsuit against the department.<sup>76</sup> In a response to that report, Zinke's office said that it "complies with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations."<sup>77</sup> However, this lack of publicfacing information leaves the American people almost entirely in the dark about what Interior's political staff do on a daily basis, making it difficult to assess whether they are following ethics guidelines.

In addition to questions about the integrity of senior officials' calendars, Trump's Interior Department appears to be systematically suppressing or delaying the release of other documents that should be released under the FOIA.

In December, for example, it was reported that high-level agency officials were reviewing FOIA documents before they were released, with some directed to go directly through Zinke's office before being released. <sup>78</sup> Likewise, a watchdog organization—Western Values Project—has questioned how it is possible that, in the 628 pages of FOIA records released about the Trump administration's review of sage-grouse conservation plans, the name of the person in charge of the review, Deputy Secretary Bernhardt, only appears twice. 79 These delays and apparent withholdings have prompted litigants to allege a "culture of secrecy" at the department.80

The effort by Zinke's political appointees to minimize documentation of their decisions has been confirmed by two recent reports by the Interior Department's inspector general: one investigating Zinke's questionable travel practices and the other examining the mass reassignment of Senior Executive Service (SES) employees.<sup>81</sup> The investigation dealing with the controversial reassignment of 27 senior executive officials found that poor record-keeping made it impossible to tell if the department acted legally. The report found that top Interior Department officials failed to document who was in charge, detail how reassignment decisions were made, or record "meeting minutes, notes, voting or decision records" related to reassignments.82 In both cases, Bernhardt was charged with responding to or acting on the findings; in both cases, he curiously responded to the inspector general's criticism by blaming the previous administration for failing to implement guidelines and procedures that would have prevented the Trump administration's poor record-keeping.83

Unsurprisingly, there has been a sharp jump in the number of lawsuits filed against the Trump administration—compared with previous administrations to obtain federal government records.84 The Department of Interior is no exception to this Trump-era norm; most recently, an independent watchdog filed a lawsuit claiming that the department was withholding documents that show whether Bernhardt has met with his former lobbying clients.<sup>85</sup>

## The role of congressional oversight

Congressional oversight is and always has been essential in ensuring that the Department of the Interior is faithfully and honestly fulfilling its responsibilities. In the 1920s, for example, a congressional investigation of Albert B. Fall former President Warren G. Harding's interior secretary—landed him in prison for accepting bribes from oil companies in exchange for granting oil leases. 86 In the aftermath of that incident, known as the "Teapot Dome scandal," Congress passed legislation that required disclosure for contributions of more than \$100—a novel idea at the time.87

More recently, congressional oversight led to the resignation of J. Steven Griles, a former coal lobbyist who was appointed deputy secretary of the interior during the George W. Bush administration. In 2007, 2 1/2 years after his resignation, Griles was sentenced to 10 months in prison for a felony conviction of obstructing a Senate investigation into corrupt lobbyist Jack Abramoff.88 Those incidents led to the passing of the Honest Leadership and Open Government Act, which, among other things, strengthened public disclosure requirements concerning lobbying activity and instituted a "cooling-off" period for executive and congressional officials seeking to become lobbyists—during which they would be unable to seek official action on behalf of anyone else by either communicating with or appearing before specified current officials with the intent to influence them.89

As the Trump administration's ethical lapses continue to rise, it is Congress' role to use, and potentially expand, its oversight. The requirement of a stringent set of ethical guidelines will ensure that elected and appointed officials as well as lobbyists are free from conflicts of interest. CAP recommends that Congress take a number of actions:

1. Congress should set a strong ethical standard for individuals working in the executive branch by, at a minimum, codifying into law the Obama administration's 2009 ethics package. This would ensure continuity and transparency among administration officials as leadership changes. There are still stronger

measures that could be taken to build a wall between acting for private financial interests and working in public service. For example, Congress should consider implementing a five-year ban on special interest lobbying; barring, for at least two years, government appointees involved in policy decision-making from working for private entities that have benefited from those policy decisions, and requiring government employees to recuse themselves for two years from cases involving their former employers.90

- 2. The Lobbying Disclosure Act should be amended to require lobbyists to provide more detailed information when filling out disclosure forms. Congress should also require congressional offices and the executive branch to publish their lobbying contacts and publicly disclose whom they meet with as well as the subject of the meeting—particularly when specific policy matters are addressed.91
- 3. Congress should increase funding for Interior's Office of the Inspector General in order to ensure proper oversight of the department. The OIG has received flat funding since Fiscal Year 2015 and yet their investigation requests have increased by nearly 30 percent.92
- 4. Congress should put in place stronger records retention policies, and in order to modernize the FOIA, it should narrow exemptions, fix loopholes, and strengthen the presumption of openness by codifying a requirement that agencies stop withholding information without a genuine reason to do so.93

### Conclusion

Since being sworn in as the nation's 52nd secretary of the interior, Zinke has led a department that has been subject to an unprecedented number of internal investigations. This troubling pattern ranges from weakened ethics rules, failed record-keeping, and slowed FOIA releases to handing out lucrative rewards to the political patrons and past clients of Secretary Zinke, Deputy Secretary Bernhardt, and other senior Trump administration officials. In sum, the Department of Interior has built a favor factory that remains largely hidden from public scrutiny. This internal policy strengthens the executive branch's ability to curb transparency and deludes oversight of America's public lands.

Congress has a responsibility to step in and use its critical tools to make sure that the department is holding employees accountable for their recusals, for their ethical agreements, and to the public. Using its proper oversight role, Congress can rebalance power in favor of the people and begin to rebuild trust in the Department of the Interior.

#### About the authors

Jenny Rowland is a senior policy analyst for Public Lands at the Center for American Progress.

Marc Rehmann is the senior campaign manager for the Center's Law of the Land Project.

### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Matt Lee-Ashley, Danielle Schultz, Andrew Edkins, Nicole Gentile, Christy Goldfuss, Will Beaudouin, Keenan Alexander, Tricia Woodcome, and Steve Bonitatibus for their contributions to this report.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Ben Lefebvre and Nick Juliano, "Zinke linked to real estate deal with Halliburton chairman," Politico, June 19, 2018, available at https://www.politico. com/story/2018/06/19/ryan-zinke-halliburton-parkwhitefish-montana-647731; Ben Lefebvre and Nick Juliano, "Zinke's Halliburton mess deepens," Politico, June 21, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2018/06/21/ryan-zinke-halliburton-developerconflict-644651.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Secretary Ryan Zinke has been criticized for his involvement in a recent Montana land development deal that will affect property owned by his former foundation, which is now managed by his wife. Juliet Eilperin and Dino Grandoni, "Inspector general will review Zinke's involvement in land deal backed by Halliburton's chairman," The Washington Post, June 28, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energyenvironment/wp/2018/06/28/inspector-generalwill-review-zinkes-involvement-in-land-deal-backedby-halliburtons-chairman/?1&noredirect=on&utm\_ term=.65bb6a0948d4.
- 4 Ben Lefebvre, "Zinke seeks to explain meeting with Halliburton chairman," Politico, June 27, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/06/27/ zinke-seeks-to-explain-meeting-with-halliburtonchairman-656841.
- 5 Sam Berger, Liz Kennedy, and Diana Pilipenko, "Confronting the Cost of Trump's Corruption to American Families" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/ content/uploads/2018/06/04052515/TrumpCorruptionCultureReport1.pdf.
- 6 Susan Schmidt and James V. Grimaldi, "Justice Official Bought Vacation Home With Oil Lobbyist," The Washington Post, February 15, 2007, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/ article/2007/02/14/AR2007021401913.html.
- 7 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Solicitor's Opinion," available at https://www.doi.gov/solicitor/opinions (last accessed August 2018).
- 8 Greg Zimmerman, "Interior Secretary Ryan Zinke's conduct attracts unprecedented scrutiny from government investigators," Center for Western Priorities, June 1, 2018, available at https://medium.com/westwise/ interior-secretary-ryan-zinkes-conduct-attracts-unprecedented-scrutiny-from-investigators-9c0ee94cc58b; CAP review of hearing records for the U.S. Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources, the U.S. House Committee on Natural Resources, and the U.S. House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform.
- 9 Charlie Savage, "Sex, Drug Use and Graft Cited in Interior Department," The New York Times, September 10, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2008/09/11/washington/11royalty.html.
- 10 Executive Order no. 13490, Ethics Commitments By Executive Branch Personnel (January 2009), available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/ethics-commitments-executive-branch-personnel.
- 11 Savage, "Sex, Drug Use and Graft Cited in Interior Department."

- 12 Executive Order no. 13770, Ethics Commitments by Executive Branch Appointees (January 2017), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/ executive-order-ethics-commitments-executivebranch-appointees/.
- 13 Tamara Keith, "Trump's Executive Order On Ethics Pulls Word For Word From Obama, Clinton," NPR, January 28, 2017, available at https://www.npr. org/2017/01/28/512201631/trumps-executive-orderon-ethics-pulls-word-for-word-from-obama-clinton.
- 14 Craig Holman, "The curious case of President Trump's ethics executive order," The Hill, March 15, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/theadministration/323619-the-curious-case-of-trumpsethics-order.
- 15 Keith, "Trump's Executive Order On Ethics Pulls Word for Word From Obama, Clinton."
- 16 See Peter Overby, "Trump's Cabinet Scandals: Is Abuse Of Office Contagious?", NPR, March 8, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/2018/03/08/591524460/ trumps-cabinet-scandals-is-abuse-of-office-contagious; Lynn Walsh, "This Week in Conflicts: Ethics violations, a culture of cabinet corruption, and an opaque legal defense fund," Sunlight Foundation, April 9, 2018, available at https://sunlightfoundation.com/2018/04/09/ this-week-in-conflicts-ethics-violations-a-culture-ofcabinet-corruption-and-an-opaque-legal-defensefund/; Lyndsey Gilpin, "Interior Department mired in investigations," High Country News, November 27, 2017, available at https://www.hcn.org/issues/49.20/corruption-interior-department-mired-in-investigations.
- 17 Reuters, "U.S. Interior chief's \$12,000 charter flight 'could have been avoided': watchdog," April 16, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usainterior-zinke/us-interior-chiefs-12000-charter-flightcould-have-been-avoided-watchdog-idUSKBN1HN2T4.
- 18 Itai Vardi, "Zinke Didn't Bother Disclosing His Shares in a Gun Company that Does Business With the Government," Mother Jones, January 22, 2018, available at https://www.motherjones.com/environment/2018/01/ zinke-didnt-bother-disclosing-his-shares-in-a-guncompany-that-does-business-with-the-government/.
- 19 Chris D'Angelo, "This Ex-NRA Lobbyist Looks Like A Walking Ethics Violation For Zinke's Interior Department," HuffPost, July 6, 2018, available at https://www. huffingtonpost.com/entry/benjamin-cassidy-nrainterior-department\_us\_5b3fa5e9e4b05127ccf1bb2b.
- 20 Jimmy Tobias, "Records Show a Top DOI Official Met With His Former Employer—A Koch Brothers-Linked Foundation," Pacific Standard, May 14, 2018, available at https://psmag.com/environment/records-show-a-topdoi-official-met-with-his-former-boss-a-koch-brotherslinked-foundation.

- 21 Wackowski previously worked as operations manager for Tulugaq II LLC, a joint venture between Fairweather Science, Kaktovik Iñupiat Corporation, and Olgoonik Oilfield Services, Kaktovik Iñupiat Corporation is now partnering with SAExploration and Arctic Slope Regional Corporation in applying for federal permits to conduct seismic surveys of the refuge's coastal plain. Brittany Patterson, "Zinke names Alaska adviser," E&E News, May 31, 2017, available at https://www.eenews. net/climatewire/2017/05/31/stories/1060055328; Steven Mufson and Juliet Eilperin, "Companies take first steps to drill for oil in Arctic National Wildlife Refuge," The Washington Post, June 1, 2018, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/companies-take-first-steps-to-drill-for-oil-in-arctic-nationalwildlife-refuge/2018/05/31/8f133464-643a-11e8-a768ed043e33f1dc\_story.html?utm\_term=.f369211a69dd.
- 22 Nick Juliano, "Zinke's agency held up Indians' casino after MGM lobbying," Politico, February 1, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2018/02/01/ zinkes-indian-casino-interior-312671.
- 23 Itai Vardi, "Deputy Interior Secretary Met With Lobbyist For A Casino His Former Firm Also Represents," HuffPost, April 20, 2018, available at https://www.huffingtonpost. com/entry/deputy-interior-secretary-lobbyist-casino\_ us 5ada2588e4b01c279db425d9.
- 24 Ihid
- 25 Timothy Cama, "Interior agency delayed tribal casino approval after competitor's lobbying: report," The Hill, February 1, 2018, available at http://thehill.com/policy/ energy-environment/371784-interior-agency-delayedtribal-casino-approval-after-competitors.
- 26 Mark Pazniokas, "Interior relents on Connecticut casino deal,"The Connecticut Mirror, May 31, 2018, available at https://ctmirror.org/2018/05/31/interior-relentsconnecticut-casino-deal/.
- 27 David Bernhardt, "8:14 a.m., August 1, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/DOIDepSec/status/892403183091421184.
- 28 U.S. Department of the Interior, "David Bernhardt -Deputy Secretary of the Interior," available at https:// www.doi.gov/whoweare/depsec (last accessed June
- 29 For a full list of the former clients from which Bernhardt pledged to recuse himself, see letter from Deputy Secretary David Bernhardt, "Ethics Recusal," August 15, 2018, available at https://assets.documentcloud. org/documents/4367974/Bernhardt-Recusals-SOL-2017-00248.pdf; 5 C.F.R. § 2635.502, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/5/2635.502.
- 30 Bettina Boxall, "Trump's pick for a top Interior post has sued the agency on behalf of powerful California water interests," Los Angeles Times, May 17, 2017, available at http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-trumpbernhardt-20170517-story.html.
- 31 Ian James, "'It would likely dry up.' Rare desert spring imperiled by company's plan to pump groundwater, researchers say," The Desert Sun, April 14, 2018, available at https://www.desertsun.com/story/news/environment/2018/04/14/research-mojave-desert-springcadiz-science-debate/473887002/.
- 32 Stuart Leavenworth, "California water venture tied to Trump sees prospects rise after years of setbacks," Mc-ClatchyDC, February 8, 2017, available at https://www. mcclatchvdc.com/news/nation-world/national/article131318219.html; Yahoo! Finance, "Cadiz Inc. (CDZI)," available at https://finance.yahoo.com/quote/cdzi/ (last accessed August 2018).

- 33 Robert Jablon, "Mojave Desert Water Project Gets Trump Administration Boost," U.S. News & World Report, April 5, 2017, available at https://www.usnews. com/news/best-states/california/articles/2017-04-05/ mojave-desert-water-project-gets-trump-administration-boost; Law of the Land Project, "National Parks Conservation Association v. Rvan Zinke" (2018), available at https://www.lawofthelandproject.org/cases. html?caseid=14.
- 34 James, "'It would likely dry up.' Rare desert spring imperiled by company's plan to pump groundwater, researchers sav."
- 35 Jennifer A Dlouhy and Jesse Hamilton, "Ex-Industry Lobbyists Win in Top Jobs in Agencies They Once Fought," Bloomberg Businessweek, December 21, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2017-12-21/ex-industry-lobbyists-win-top-jobsin-agencies-they-once-fought.
- 36 Elizabeth Shogren, "Conflicts dog Trump's deputy Interior secretary nominee," High Country News, May 18, 2017, available at https://www.hcn.org/issues/49.9/ conflicts-of-interest-dog-trumps-deputy-interiorsecretary-nominee.
- 37 U.S. Office of Government Ethics, "Public Financial Disclosure Report (OGE Form 278e)," available at https://departmentofinfluence.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Bernhardt-David-L.pdf (last accessed August 2018).
- 38 Lake Agassiz Water Authority, "Board of Directors: Ramada Plaza & Suites, Fargo, North Dakota, February 26, 2016" (2016), available at http://lakeagassiz.org/ uploads/6/LAWAMinutes22616.pdf; St. Paul Pioneer Press, "Plan to pipe Missouri River water to Red River Valley gains momentum," January 29, 2014, available at https://www.twincities.com/2014/01/29/plan-to-pipemissouri-river-water-to-red-river-valley-gains-momen-
- 39 Patrick Springer, "Red River Water Supply Project funding faces new hurdle." The Bismarck Tribune, March 28. 2016, available at https://bismarcktribune.com/news/ state-and-regional/red-river-water-supply-projectfunding-faces-new-hurdle/article\_9dc4ce8a-0dae-5272-93c1-b9accc0b6ec0.html.
- 40 Garrison Diversion Conservancy District, "Board of Directors Meeting, April 6-7, 2017" (2017), p. 9, report on file with authors.
- 41 Garrison Diversion Conservancy District, "Board of Directors Meeting, October 5-6, 2017" (2017), p. 9, report on file with authors.
- 42 Letter from Deputy Secretary David Bernhardt, "Ethics Recusal."
- 43 Patrick Springer, "\$1 billion ND water supply pipeline aims to begin filing permits in 2017," The Forum of Fargo-Moorhead, December 26, 2016, available at http://www.inforum.com/news/4186319-1-billion-ndwater-supply-pipeline-aims-begin-filing-permits-2017.
- 44 Patrick Springer, "ND officials: Optimism builds over \$1 billion water pipeline to serve Red River Valley, central ND." Grand Forks Herald. November 5, 2017, available at http://www.grandforksherald.com/news/4354813-ndofficials-optimism-builds-over-1-billion-water-pipelineserve-red-river-vallev.

- 45 Office of Rep. Kevin Cramer, "Cramer Assembles Garrison Diversion Meeting with Interior Secretary Zinke," Press release, October 25, 2017, available at https:// cramer.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/cramerassembles-garrison-diversion-meeting-with-interiorsecretary; Garrison Diversion Conservancy District, "U.S. Interior Secretary Ryan Zinke Tours Garrison Diversion Unit Facilities in ND," Press release, May 25, 2018, available at http://www.garrisondiv.org/news/USInterior Secretary Ryan Zinke Tours Garrison Diversion Unit Facili-
- 46 Garrison Diversion Conservancy District, "Board of Directors: Garrison Diversion Conservation District. Carrington, North Dakota, April 5 & 6, 2018" (2018), p. 58, available at http://garrisondiv.org/Uploads/meeting Files/4518BoardofDirectorsMeetingBook.pdf.
- 47 Letter from Deputy Secretary David Bernhardt, "Ethics Recusal."
- 48 Sabrina Shankman, "Trump Moves to Lift Arctic Offshore Drilling Ban, but It Might Not Be So Easy," InsideClimate News, April 28, 2017, available at https:// insideclimatenews.org/news/28042017/doanld-trumparctic-offshore-drilling-ban-obama-executive-order.
- 49 Timothy Gardner, "Trump administration permits ENI to drill for oil off Alaska," Reuters, November 28, 2017. available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-alaskaoil-eni/trump-administration-permits-eni-to-drill-foroil-off-alaska-idUSKBN1DS33B.
- 50 Jayson O'Neill, "A year of energy industry influence and access at Interior" (Western Values Project, 2018), available at https://westernvaluesproject.org/report-a-yearof-energy-industry-influence-and-access-at-interior/.
- 51 Liz Ruskin, "Seismic work in ANWR: Can they do that?", Alaska Public Media, September 18, 2017, available at https://www.alaskapublic.org/2017/09/18/seismicwork-in-anwr-can-they-do-that/.
- 52 Ibid
- 53 Richard Mauer, "State suing over ANWR, but is it trying to prove what's already been proven?", Anchorage Daily News, March 25, 2014, available at https://www.adn. com/alaska-news/article/state-suing-over-anwr-ittrying-prove-whats-already-been-proven/2014/03/26/.
- 54 The Washington Post, "Aug. 11, 2018 Memo Directing Regulatory Changes to Allow Seismic Studies in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge," available at http:// apps.washingtonpost.com/g/documents/national/ aug-11-2018-memo-directing-regulatory-changes-toallow-seismic-studies-in-the-arctic-national-wildliferefuge/2551/.
- 55 Ari Natter and Jennifer A Dlouhy, "Tax Bill Opens Arctic Refuge for Oil, But Years of Delay May Follow," Bloomberg, December 19, 2017, available at https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-12-19/tax-billopens-arctic-refuge-for-oil-years-of-delay-may-follow.
- 56 For Deputy Secretary David Bernhardt's September and October 2017 calendar, see U.S. Department of the Interior, "Calendars," available at https://www.doi.gov/ foia/os/secretarial-calendars (last accessed July 2018); Yereth Rosen, "Top Interior official promises speedy preparation for ANWR oil leasing," Arctic Today, March 9, 2018, available at https://www.arctictoday.com/topinterior-official-promises-speedy-preparation-anwroil-leasing/; Mufson and Eilperin, "Companies take first steps to drill for oil in Arctic National Wildlife Refuge."
- 57 Center for Responsive Politics, "Cobalt International Energy: Client Profile: Summary, 2010–2013," available at https://www.opensecrets.org/lobby/clientsum. php?id=D000064645 (last accessed August 2018).

- 58 Lisa Friedman, "Trump Moves to Open Nearly All Offshore Waters to Drilling," The New York Times, January 4, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2018/01/04/climate/trump-offshore-drilling.html.
- 59 Mary Ellen Kustin, "Trump's Interior Department Is III-Prepared to Deal with the Next Big Spill," Center for American Progress, January 4, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ news/2018/01/04/444121/trumps-interior-departmentill-prepared-deal-next-big-spill/; Department of the Interior, "Oil and Gas and Sulphur Operations on the Outer Continental Shelf—Oil and Gas Production Safety Systems—Revisions," Federal Register 82 (249) (2017): 61703-61724, available at https://www.gpo. gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2017-12-29/pdf/2017-27309.pdf.
- 60 U.S. Office of Government Ethics, "Public Financial Disclosure Report (OGE Form 278e)."; Grant Stringer, "Western Values Project Drills Into David Bernhardt at Interior," Westword, August 10, 2017, available at http:// www.westword.com/news/western-values-projectdrills-into-david-bernhardt-at-interior-9342376.
- 61 Jordan Blum, "Noble Energy selling its Gulf of Mexico business to Fieldwood," Houston Chronicle, February 15, 2018, available at https://www.chron.com/business/ energy/article/Noble-Energy-selling-its-Gulf-of-Mexicobusiness-12616231.php.
- 62 Center for Responsive Politics, "Noble Energy: Report Images, 2014," available at https:// www.opensecrets.org/lobby/client\_reports. php?id=D000045053&year=2014 (last accessed August 2018).
- 63 Westlands Water District, "About Westlands," available at https://wwd.ca.gov/about-westlands/ (last accessed August 2018); ProPublica, "Trump Town: David L. Bernhardt," available at https://projects.propublica.org/ trump-town/staffers/david-l-bernhardt (last accessed July 2018); Michael Doyle, "Deputy nominee still advising Calif. water district," E&E News, July 18, 2017, available at https://www.eenews.net/stories/1060057527.
- 64 Juliet Eilperin and Jack Gillum, "Interior faulted for subsidy to firm once tied to David Bernhardt, now the deputy secretary," The Washington Post, September 8, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ interior-faulted-for-subsidy-to-firm-once-tied-to-davidbernhardt-now-the-deputy-secretary/2017/09/08/ b0d159d4-949a-11e7-b9bc-b2f7903bab0d\_story. html?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.9590146ec9c9.
- 65 Center for Responsive Politics, "Westlands Water District: Client Profile: Summary, 2018," available at https://www.opensecrets.org/lobby/clientsum. php?id=D000058573&year=2018 (last accessed June
- 66 Center for Responsive Politics, "Westlands Water District: Lobbyists representing Westlands Water District, 2018," available at https://www.opensecrets.org/lobby/ clientlbs.php?id=D000058573&year=2018 (last accessed June 2018).
- 67 San Luis and Delta-Mendota Water Authority v. Gary Locke, No. 1:09-cv-01053 (2014), available at https:// earthjustice.org/sites/default/files/files/167%20 Salmon%20BiOp%20Opinion.pdf (last accessed August 2018)
- 68 Leagle, "San Luis & Delta-Mendota Water Authority v. Locke," available at https://www.leagle.com/decision/ infco20141222197 (last accessed August 2018).

- 69 Michael Hiltzik, "The Trump official used to be a farm industry lobbyist. Now he's attacking the Endangered Species Act," August, 13, 2018, Los Angeles Times, available at http://www.latimes.com/business/hiltzik/ la-fi-hiltzik-bernhardt-endangered-20180813-story. html; David Bernhardt, "At Interior, we're ready to bring the Endangered Species Act up to date," The Washington Post, August 9, 2018, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/opinions/at-interior-were-readyto-bring-the-endangered-species-act-up-to-date/2018/ 08/09/2775cd8e-9a96-11e8-b55e-5002300ef004\_story. html?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.9481e480e935.
- 70 Center for Biological Diversity, "Lawsuit Launched to Speed Endangered Species Act Protection for Shasta Salamander," Press release, July 26, 2018, available at https://www.biologicaldiversity.org/news/press\_releases/2018/shasta-salamander-07-26-2018.php.
- 71 Evan Halper and Sarah D. Wire, "California doesn't want this towering water project. Trump administration may build it anyway," Los Angeles Times, March 15, 2018, available at http://www.latimes.com/politics/la-na-polshasta-dam-trump-20180315-story.html.
- 72 Lance Williams and Matt Smith, "Trump nominee kept working with client after pledge to stop lobbying," Reveal, July 18, 2017, available at https://www.revealnews.org/blog/trump-nominee-kept-working-withclient-after-pledge-to-stop-lobbying/.
- 73 Dale Kasler and Ryan Sabalow, "'Time for action is now.' Interior chief demands plan to pump more California water south," The Sacramento Bee, August 20, 2018, available at https://www.sacbee.com/news/state/california/water-and-drought/article217013095.html.
- 74 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Calendars."
- 75 Letter from Reps. Raúl M. Grijalva, A. Donald McEachin, and Jared Huffman to Deputy Inspector General Mary L. Kendall, June 21, 2018, available at http://democratsnaturalresources.house.gov/imo/media/doc/Grijalva%20Huffman%20McEachin%20IG%20Request%20 on%20Zinke%20Ties%20to%20Halliburton%20 June%2021%202018.pdf.
- 76 Sara Ganim, Gregory Wallace, and Aaron Kessler, "Interior Secretary Zinke kept some meetings off public calendar," CNN, July 20, 2018, available at https://www. cnn.com/2018/07/19/politics/zinke-calendar-omissions/index.html.

#### 77 Ibid

- 78 Dino Grandoni and Juliet Eilperin, "Trump environmental officials are keeping tight rein over stampede of FOIA requests," The Washington Post, December 15, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ news/powerpost/wp/2017/12/15/trump-environmental-officials-are-keeping-tight-rein-over-stampede-offoia-requests/?utm\_term=.9e96bca2702d.
- 79 Jayson O'Neill, "Full analysis of oil and gas industry communication with Interior and State Bureau of Land Management on sage grouse overhaul" (Western Values Project, 2018), available at https:// westernvaluesproject.org/industry-communicationswith-interior-and-bureau-of-land-management-onsage-grouse-overhaul/: letter from Secretary of the Interior Ryan Zinke, "Greater Sage-Grouse Conservation and Cooperation with Western States," June 7, 2017, available at https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/ uploads/so\_3353.pdf.

- 80 Sierra Club v. United States Department of the Interior, No. 18-cv-3799 (2018), available at https://earthjustice.org/ sites/default/files/files/1%20-%20Complaint.pdf (last accessed August 2018); Earthjustice, "Environmental Groups Target Culture of Secrecy at Zinke's Interior Department With New Lawsuit," Press release, June 26, 2018, available at https://earthjustice.org/news/ press/2018/environmental-groups-target-culture-of-secrecy-at-zinke-s-interior-department-with-new-lawsuit.
- 81 Office of Inspector General, Investigative Report on Secretary Zinke's Use of Chartered and Military Aircraft Between March and September 2017 (U.S. Department of Interior, 2018), available at https://www.doioig.gov/ sites/doioig.gov/files/WebRedacted\_ZinkeTravel\_Public\_041618.pdf; Office of Inspector General, Reassignment of Senior Executives at the U.S. Department of the Interior (U.S. Department of Interior, 2018), available at https://www.doioig.gov/sites/doioig.gov/files/FinalEvaluation\_SESReassignments\_Public.pdf.

#### 82 Ibid

- 83 Bess Levin, "Interior Department Says It Can't Explain Zinke's Private Jet Use Because of Obama," Vanity Fair, November 17, 2017, available at https://www.vanityfair. com/news/2017/11/ryan-zinke-private-planes-obama; Stephanie Ebbs, "Watchdog says Interior failed to keep records to explain controversial reassignments." ABC News, April 11, 2018, available at https://abcnews. go.com/Politics/watchdog-interior-failed-records-explain-controversial-reassignments/story?id=54394825.
- 84 The FOIA Project, "FOIA Lawsuits Surge in Trump Administration's First Year," January 16, 2018, footnote 1, available at foiaproject.org/2018/01/16/lawsuitstrump-first-year/#f1.
- 85 Western Values Project v. United States Department of the Interior (2018), available at https://democracyforward. org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Bernhardt-Complaint.pdf (last accessed August 2018).
- 86 U.S. Senate, "Senate Investigates the 'Teapot Dome' Scandal," available at https://www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/minute/Senate\_Investigates\_the\_Teapot\_Dome\_Scandal.htm (last accessed December 2017).
- 87 Lisa Rosenberg, "Snap Shot U.S.: It takes a scandal," Sunlight Foundation, July 31, 2014, available at https:// sunlightfoundation.com/2014/07/31/snap-shot-u-s-ittakes-a-scandal/
- 88 James V. Grimaldi, "Judge Orders Prison Time for Ex-Interior Deputy," The Washington Post, June 27, 2007, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/ content/article/2007/06/26/AR2007062601472.html.
- 89 Charles Babington, "Bush Signs Lobby-Ethics Bill," The Washington Post, September 15, 2007, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dvn/content/ article/2007/09/15/AR2007091500589.html.
- 90 Liz Kennedy, "Drain the Swamp" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2017/01/04125358/010417\_DrainTheSwampReport2.pdf.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 Letter from Reps. Raúl M. Grijalva and A. Donald McEachin to Chairman Ken Calvert and ranking member Betty McCollum, February 28, 2018, available at http://democrats-naturalresources.house.gov/imo/ media/doc/Grijalva%20McEachin%20Letter%20Requesting%20DOI%20OIG%20Funding%20Increase%20 Feb.%2028%202018.pdf.
- 93 Liz Kennedy, "Drain the Swamp."

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

Center for American Progress